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Richard Wiggin Johnson Exhibit

Several people responded to our request for the loan of paintings by Dick Johnson and on June 30 the Museum opened an exhibit of 18 of his paintings. Dick and Ernestine, their daughter Betsy and two grandsons were all in attendance and 69 visitors signed the guest book that day. A total of 178 signed before the exhibit closed. Dick was thoroughly delighted with the entire event and in seeing works that he had not seen in many years. 

As many of you already know, Dick recently passed away and doubtless this exhibition was a highlight of his summer. He and his entire family were extremely grateful to all of those who planned the event, hung the pictures and provided the refreshments for a truly memorable exhibition. The most frequently asked question during the summer from those who visited the display was “Are they for sale?” We could have sold them all!

Many paintings showed his mastery of quiet waters and garden scenes, but one was quite different: a 2-foot by 4-foot acrylic of the old wooden bridge in Wiscasset with the Hesper and Luther Little as they looked for so many years, partly masted but slowly settling into oblivion. 

One of the paintings is the property of the Museum (gift of Mr. & Mrs. William D. Bruen) and will remain on display, but the rest were returned with many thanks to the following owners. 

Jeff & Celeste Brown 

Kathy Bugbee

Bill & Pat Bursaw

Katie Copland

Ed & Helen Gibson

Bruce & Enid Johnson Ernestine Johnson

Phil & Mary Lou Koskela

Alfred & Jane Norton

Ron & Ralva Orchard

Roger & Ann Roche

Bud & Judy Salisbury

Earl & Bea Walker

Ship Models Restored and On Display

Last year we received an offer of two models, one of a ship purported to have been in the fleet of vessels owned by the Maddocks family of Southport in the 1800s. Benjamin Beede of New Jersey is a Maddocks descendent and not only donated the models to the Museum, but had them restored by Terry Geaghan of Woolwich. One model turned out to be a sailing model of the schooner Grace of Fall River. It has a lead keel and was made as a toy in the 20th Century. The other is perhaps of the schooner Vanguard. From the files of the Maine Maritime Museum in Bath, we determined that a Vanguard was built in nearby Bristol in 1867 and was captained by Freeman Orne of Southport who owned a 7/16 share of the vessel. The other shares were owned by Daniel Cameron, Benjamin Orne, Moses B. Nickerson and Joshua Sawyer, all good Southport names.  Models are very popular with visitors and we are delighted to have added these two to our growing collection.

School Visit in October

On October 5, 33 students from the Southport Central School visited the Museum. Joyce and Donald Duncan, Ronald Orchard, Evelyn Sherman and Jean Thompson showed them some of the things in the Museum relating to Maine history and how life was lived in the 1800s. 

First there was a talk by Evelyn, Donald and Joyce on lamp lighting, candle making, kitchen herbs, homemade bread and a brief introduction to the Museum. Ron gave a short history of the Island from arrowheads to pinkie schooners. In the kitchen they cut apples, cracked nuts, carried pails with a yoke, saw a reflector oven baking biscuits with Jean, and learned something about the lives of women on the 1800s. Upstairs they had a chance to see beds with rope supports, a replica of one of the red shoes from the Wizard of Oz, children’s toys of the 1800s, clothing and chamber pots. Finally in the Boatshop Donald showed them how nets were made, how “nippers” are necessary to protect the hands while hauling up heavy fish, how a trawl worked, how it’s easier to blow a fog horn by pumping than by blowing, and how distance and speed were measured as a boat goes through the water. There was a grocery scale with a built-in computer and several old boats. Finally there was a scavenger hunt where the older children were asked to find various items in the boatshop.

The following children attended: Jake Brewer, Madison Gaudette, Jay Hasch, William LaBrecque, Joey Sala, Willow Beavis, Taylor Fish, Grant Giles, Emma Rideout, Molly Thibault, Sophie West, Alex Fuja, Sherman Brewer, Shannon Murphy, Lisa Pawlowski, Allison Simmons, Collin Thompson, Maggie MacAllister, Nicole LaBrecque, Abby McGrail, Rebecca Giles, Devin Domeyer, Zack Fish, Jack Hasch, Abbey Hutchins, Jessica Murphy, Sequoia Hoinsky, Cody Mitchell, Lynn Pawlowski, Cameron White, Emma MacAllister and Elizabeth Hoinsky. Graham and Abel Bryer were absent. 

Our Wooden Boats

Owners of wooden boats know the truth of the old saying that “Wooden boats are holes in the water into which pours an endless supply of money.” The Museum owns several wooden boats and although their days of making holes in the water are past, they still need care and preservation. There is an endless discussion among museum people as to whether old things should be “restored” to their original condition or “preserved” as antiques. Too often we hear on Antiques Road Show the comment, “If you only had not restored the finish, this piece would be worth an extra $10,000.” Which brings us to our problem. Linc Webber’s old lobster boat was built in 1925 and has been in the Boatshop for several years. The paint is peeling and several planks show gaps and or strain. We are looking for the right person or persons who would like to attack the problem of what to do. Many visitors admire the lines of the boat and several remember riding around Cozy Harbor with Linc at the wheel. It seems too bad to let the boat slowly sink into oblivion, but WE NEED HELP.

A somewhat similar problem exists with the SYC sailboat that spends the summers out in the open. Its planks are coming loose from the transom and it too needs TLC. A few days of hard work would surely slow its demise. If you are willing to help with either of these projects, PLEASE let us know at 633-3359.

Stump Puller

Many of us start off with good intentions to clean the garage. “Where shall I put this old bike?” I asked. “Put in neatly in the corner” was my father’s usual reply. Well, “neatly in the corner” of the Boatshop I recently found a wooden pole, eight feet long and four inches in diameter, a coil of steel cable and an inscrutable collection of gears and cogs. On further investigation, I found a somewhat dog-eared set of directions for a Kirstin One-Man Stump Puller complete with pictures and diagrams for its use, a gift in 1998 from Ed Reed. Many of us are familiar with the tool called a “come-along” and this is basically a great, big come-along. The figure shows it in use and one of the testimonials from L. E. Johnson of Kelliher, Minnesota reads as follows :

I have used my KIRSTIN at spare times and pulled 1,000 stumps. My 14-year-old boy has been working the puller. The stumps are all green and in sand and clay soil. If I had to dispose of my machine and could not get another one, some one else would clear my farm. My wife and boy pulled a cedar tree, cleaned the branches off, piled its stump and brush and sawed the tree into posts in 45 minutes – and it was a hot day too. I had a Horse Puller and it was a Man Killer and slow in operation. I have done more with my KIRSTIN in the short time I have owned it than with the other one in a year and a half.

This is only one example from the many items in the Museum that show how life has changed over the years. For most of us today the pulling of stumps is not a priority, but if one considers that in 1700 Southport was almost completely covered with trees and by 1900 it was nearly all pastureland and swamp, someone did a lot of clearing and doubtless someone used this KIRSTIN.

GWI Computer Service

Each year the Friends reapply to Great Works Internet for internet service. GWI provides this service to non-profit organizations at a reduced cost and they similarly cover the cost of our website, hendrickshill.org.  We gratefully acknowledge their generosity. 

In order to make our website more easily accessible, Larry Crane has arranged a second website at southporthistory.org which is automatically linked to hendrickshill.org. Larry and Bruce Wood have set up links from this site so that you can easily get to lots more information than was on our original site. Click on Links to try it. Then click on Southport Genealogical Resource to see what is there. There are census records, marriages and deaths and much more. Also a complete listing of the titles of our photograph collection that Larry has scanned. The Friends currently has a committee working on the question of how to make these photographs more accessible to a wider audience. Perhaps we could make CDs available. If you are interested in helping with this project or have suggestions as to how we can improve the site, please let Larry know (633-2882). In any case, do visit the website and see the progress that has been made. 

Memorial Garden

Over the last two years, Karen Curtis and several other volunteers have created a beautiful garden in memory of Kenneth Orne. Unfortunately, the garden was rather inaccessible, and last May a ramp was constructed from the existing ramp to the Boatshop. Dick Dexter donated an antique well pump and a pump box was constructed to hold it. Now there is a comfortable bench available in the garden where visitors can sit in the shade and enjoy the quiet of this pleasant secluded place. Ron Orchard reports that many have made use of this retreat while others of their party are absorbed in other Museum exhibits.

Bob Speed’s Life on Lower Mark Island

At our Annual Meeting in June, Katie Copland and Larry Crane were added to the Board of Directors of the Friends and Jack Bauman gave an excellent talk on Bob Speed. Jack has written the following for the Newsletter:

“Recently, thanks to Dr. Sherman Gleason of Little Christmas Cove, the Hendricks Hill Museum acquired the correspondence of Robert Ransom Speed, Jr. These letters, and the further illumination provided by over a dozen interviews, constituted my source. 

“Between 1957 and 1964, Bob Speed owned Mark Island and, for much of the spring, summer and fall months, resided in the small shack still standing on the south end of this now nearly tree-less island. 

“A familiar figure who frequently walked or hitch-hiked the highways and by-ways of the Boothbay Region, Speed was best known by his coiffeur as “Ponytail.”  He was born March 20th, 1927 in New Haven, Connecticut, to Captain Robert Ransom and Elizabeth Speed, and lived the first 17 years of his life with his mother in Boston.  His father, a federal prohibition enforcement agent, lived apart from Elizabeth, mainly in the South. Following high school, Bob Jr. joined the Army in 1944 and served as a medical corpsman in Texas.  Afterward he drifted somewhat aimlessly until in the spring of 1957, driving a broken-down, unsalvageable old car, he arrived in Cozy Harbor, the new owner of Mark Island.  

“For most Southporters, summer visitors as well as year-round folk, Bob’s ponytail, his large Sherlock Holmes-style pipe, his walking stick, often shabby attire, and taciturn demeanor, marked him at best as an eccentric and at worst as quite odd and to be avoided. But Bob Speed, like all human beings, was a complex soul. True, he fantasized about the life he envisioned on what he called his Shangri-La island; moreover, his temperament made steady work impossible. However, he loved chess, possessed some writing skills, and typed out some meritorious doggerel. He could also be very thoughtful and showed real tenderness especially around children. By the time of his death he had convinced most Southporters that while an eccentric, he was harmless, and scraggly or not, a citizen of the island. 
“On a stormy evening June 26th, 1964, against Gus Pratt's advice, Bob left Cozy Harbor to row back to the island in the face of heavy seas. His boat, was an unseaworthy vessel, essentially what remained of a skiff after he cut off most of the stern leaving only the leaky triangular remains. His body was later recovered.
“My aim is to learn more about this interesting, albeit short-lived member of the Southport community and I invite anyone with special knowledge of him to write or call me at 207-633-3964.”

Island Church Celebrations

In 2005 both All-Saints-By-The-Sea Episcopal Church and the Southport United Methodist Church celebrated significant anniversaries. The following is taken from Historical Gleanings published by the Southport History Committee in 1976 and still available at the Museum, one of the world’s great bargains at $6.

“The Church of All-Saints-by-the Sea is a dream fulfilled of the Rev. John T. Magrath, an Episcopal clergyman of Gardiner, Maine, and a group of men and women who met for worship each summer in the late 1880s. Through their devoted efforts the land was given and the church built in 1905. Stones for the foundation were carted by ox team through the woods road, and timber was taken to the site by water. The church itself was built by Charles Gray, who ran the Point-of-View House.

“Located directly on the rocky shore near Graytown, it is reached by a small path through the woods or by boat. It has become a favorite spot for weddings, many a bride 

arriving in her wedding finery by boat. The weather was always a concern, but Cap’n Newell Gray, six feet two inches, weighing in the neighborhood of 240 pounds, offered to wrap the bride in his oilskins and carry her to the church if it should rain.

“During the baptism of three children of the Moses family, while the holy water was being sprinkled on their heads, the family dog lapped the water from the font. A holy drink that!”

The building was completed and the first services were held in 1905. The church was consecrated by the Bishop of Maine in 1906 and the current Bishop will be in attendance in 2006 at the centennial observance. 

The first Methodist minister assigned to Southport arrived in 1808, but it wasn’t until the arrival of Rev. Elliot B. Fletcher in 1830 that Methodism really took root. Rev. Fletcher felt the worshippers needed a real church, and $774.58 was raised to build the first church, which stood on the hill behind where the Hendricks Hill Museum now stands. No photographs of the first church survive and its exact location is still somewhat of a mystery, but it lasted for only 33 years when it was replaced by the much more elaborate second church. The second church stood on the brow of the hill near the Museum. In October 1903, shortly after the insurance had lapsed, it burned to the ground,. Nevertheless, it was replaced by the current church, which was dedicated in 1908. This past September, the congregation celebrated its 175th Anniversary with the publication of a booklet of history and reminiscences and an elegant cook book. 

Volunteer Luncheon

In early August, we held our Annual Volunteer Luncheon when about fourteen people enjoyed sandwiches, punch, cookies and good company. Prior to the luncheon, people had a chance to tour the Museum and find the answers to about thirty questions such as: What is the date on the cherry pitter? What is the brand of the salt fish in a wooden box? What name is on the picture of a mince pie in the pantry? The hunt provided a lot of amusement and encouraged volunteers to look at the exhibits with more care than perhaps they had in the past.

Again we recognize the many volunteers without whom we could not operate. This year they have guided over 400 Museum visitors from 22 different states and from as far away as Scotland, Italy and Puerto Rico. In addition they clean the building, provide refreshments, work on the garden, record memberships, keep the books, move the boats in and out, develop our computer facilities, carry out genealogical research, repaint signs and plan for future needs. The list goes on. Here is the list of those who have given a total of over 1,770 hours of devoted service in 2005:

Jack Bauman 

MaryAnn Blycher

Marion Bradley

Kathy Bugbee

Joy Bunkowske

Barbara Bush

Jackie Buttimer

Ann Charlesworth

Bob Colby

Phyllis Cook

Katie Copland

Larry Crane

Karen Curtis

Dick Dexter

Maria Doelp

Donald Duncan

Joyce Duncan

Ron Duquette

Bob Eaton

Leanne Eaton

Southport Firemen Anne Grimes

Jean Hasch

Mimi Havinga

Jean Hawley

Toni Helming

Bruce Johnson

Enid Johnson

Mary Lou Koskela

Leonard Merrill

Mary Merrill

Ralva Orchard

Ronald Orchard

Tom Perkins

Michael Pollard

Penny Pollard

Bob Seaman

Lois Seaman

Evelyn Sherman

Kit Sherrill

Dick Snyder

Pegi Stengel

Peg Stewart

Jean Thompson

Hazel Upham

Priscilla Wallace

Ann Wight

Bruce Wood

Joan Zehm
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Museum Trustees

Ronald Orchard, Chairman

Kathy Bugbee, Secretary

Mary Lou Koskela, Treasurer

Bob Colby

Phyllis Cook

Donald Duncan

Bob Eaton

Jean Hasch

Leonard Merrill

Evelyn Sherman

Friends Officers / Directors

Joyce Duncan, President

Dick Snyder, Vice President
Leanne Eaton, Secretary

Marion Bradley, Treasurer

Jack Bauman 

Phyllis Cook

Katie Copland

Larry Crane

Dick Dexter

Jean Hawley

Evelyn Sherman
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